



Cambridge IGCSE[™]

| CANDIDATE NAME | | | | | |
|-------------------|--|--|---------------------|--|--|
| CENTRE NUMBER | | | CANDIDATE NUMBER | | |



ENGLISH AS A SECOND LANGUAGE

0510/12

Paper 1 Reading and Writing

May/June 2024

2 hours

You must answer on the question paper.

No additional materials are needed.

INSTRUCTIONS

- Answer all questions.
- Use a black or dark blue pen.
- Write your name, centre number and candidate number in the boxes at the top of the page.
- Write your answer to each question in the space provided.
- Do **not** use an erasable pen or correction fluid.
- Do not write on any bar codes.
- Dictionaries are not allowed.

INFORMATION

- The total mark for this paper is 60.
- The number of marks for each question or part question is shown in brackets [].

This document has 16 pages. Any blank pages are indicated.

2 Exercise 1

Read the article about animals called green turtles, and then answer the questions.

The green turtle



The green turtle is the second largest of the seven species of sea turtle and grows to a length of around 140 centimetres. It spends most of its life in the open ocean. The hard, protective shell covering its back is often green in colour, and you might assume it is this feature which gives the turtle its name. However, it actually comes from the fat beneath the shell, which is a delicate shade of green. This species of turtle has two bone-like plates near its eyes that distinguish it from other species of turtle, which have more.

Female green turtles return to the beach where they were born to lay their eggs. They dig a large hole before filling it with up to 200 eggs, which they cover with sand. Foxes eat turtle eggs if they can find them, so the sand provides protection. The babies emerge at night and head for the sea, but even so, many tiny turtles are eaten by birds as they make their way down the beach. The turtles feed primarily on small creatures at this stage but consume increasing quantities of plant-based materials as they mature. When they are fully grown, they are totally vegetarian, the only turtle species to be so.

Apart from when they are new-born or laying eggs, green turtles spend their entire lives at sea. Few animals are large or powerful enough to eat an adult green turtle, although tiger sharks occasionally attack them. Green turtles are capable of holding their breath for around five minutes when active but can do so for several hours when sleeping. This avoids the need for them to stay close to the surface, where it's not safe, and allows them to remain hidden among rocks when inactive at night.

Male and female green turtles can look surprisingly similar. Size is not necessarily a good indication of which is which, as mature males and females are roughly similar in length and weight. Additionally, a male that is larger than a female may simply be older. It has a longer tail when compared to the female, and it is this feature which is used to identify the gender.

Green turtle numbers worldwide are declining. They can accidentally eat plastic waste in the sea, which is a serious threat for them, and they sometimes get caught in fishing nets too. The International Union for Conservation of Nature lists animals and plants according to how common or threatened they are. Two of the seven types of sea turtle, the green turtle included, are seen by the organisation as endangered, so it's not just conservationists who should be concerned: we all need to be!





Question 1

| | Where does the green turtle get its name from? | [1] |
|-----|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------|
| Que | estion 2 | |
| | What makes the diet of adult green turtles different from other turtle species? | [1] |
| Que | estion 3 | |
| | Where do green turtles usually sleep while underwater? | [1] |
| Que | estion 4 | |
| | How does a male green turtle differ from a female? | [1] |
| Que | estion 5 | |
| | How are green turtles described by the International Union for Conservation of Nature? | [1] |
| Que | estion 6 | |
| | How are green turtles put in danger during their lives? | |
| | Give three details. | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | [Tota | ıl: 8] |

3

Exercise 2

Read the reviews by four young people (**A–D**) who are giving their opinions about a collection of poetry for teenagers called *Voices*. Then answer **Questions 7(a)–(i)**.

Four reviews of Voices

A Millie

To be honest, I've always thought that the subject matter of a lot of the poetry teenagers like me have to study at school is beyond our experience and understanding. So what a delightful surprise it was to come across *Voices*. Although I was unfamiliar with many of the poets in the collection, several are dear to me. Actually, some of their poems, thankfully included in this book, have supported me during emotionally upsetting periods of my life. I'm sure the same will be true for other readers. Work by several teenage poets is included, and although there's much to admire in their poems, I have to admit to preferring the poetry of more experienced writers. Once a poem goes beyond a page in length, I tend to lose interest, so seeing only one or two examples of such poems in *Voices* was a great relief.

B Eduardo

My first impression of *Voices* was far from great, I'm afraid, as the cover struck me immediately as being rather childish. The contents of the book are much more pleasing on the whole, although I was expecting to see far more work by poets of the same age as me. I know too little about poetry to claim that any selection I could come up with would be any better, but the theme of lots of the poems seems too adult to me, which meant I was never really sure what they were trying to say. I'd like to have seen a maximum number of poems per writer. One poet especially, whose work I couldn't really connect with, should have had far fewer poems in the collection. I found the poetry relating to the environment, which appeared in several poets' work, inspiring to read, though.

C Daiyu

I suspect that most adults will object to the cover of *Voices*, which has the title painted onto it in a street-art style. It's supposed to attract teenagers, though, which I think it does highly effectively. My affection for *Voices* only increased on reading the contents page, as there are more poems by Olivia Infanta, a writer whose work has inspired me for a while, than any other poet. The other poetry included in *Voices*, however, was rather disappointing. Many of the poems in *Voices* deal with environmental issues and I can understand why this might be the case, but a little more variety of themes would have been welcome. It's my guess that whoever put this collection together was not a teenager, and I can't help feeling that a poetry-loving sixteen-year-old like me could have come up with a more appropriate set of poems.

D Radislav

Although I'd never describe myself as a regular reader of poetry, I really enjoyed *Voices*. When reading through the poem titles and the names of the writers at the beginning of the book, there wasn't even one I was familiar with. I actually see that as an advantage, because I could read the book with an open mind. What I found particularly satisfying was the fact that the environmental problems we're facing in these challenging times were the theme of many of these poems. There were several quite lengthy ones that were especially enjoyable, if that's the right word to use for such a difficult subject. Amazingly, I've actually started writing poetry myself since reading *Voices*, thanks mainly to seeing writers who are no older than me produce such beautiful verse. I can't think of a better selection of poems to introduce teenage readers like me to poetry.

For each statement, write the correct letter, A, B, C or D, on the line.

Question 7

Which text includes the following ideas and opinions?

| (a) | Reading work by poets from my own age group inspired me. | [1] |
|-----|-----------------------------------------------------------------|------------|
| (b) | There was too much focus on one specific topic. | [1] |
| (c) | I'd never heard of any of the poets in the book. | [1] |
| (d) | Some of the poems in the book helped me during difficult times. | [1] |
| (e) | I found many of the poems in the book hard to understand. | [1] |
| (f) | I think I could have chosen a better selection of poems. | [1] |
| (g) | There are too many poems by one particular poet. | [1] |
| (h) | I'm pleased that there are few very long poems. | [1] |
| (i) | The design on the front of the book will appeal to teenagers. | [1] |
| | | [Total: 9] |

Exercise 3

Read the article about underground homes, and then complete the notes.

Underground homes



Many thousands of years ago, long before the development of houses, people found shelter underground in caves that were either naturally formed or created by early humans. In recent years, there has been a trend towards living underground once more, in homes that are partly or almost entirely buried or surrounded by rock. Although interest in this type of home is steadily growing, suitable sites are limited, so it is unlikely that we will all end up living in one in the near future. Part of the attraction of building an underground home is that construction costs are low if an appropriate location can be found.

Underground homes vary a great deal in their design. Some are completely underground except for one external wall, in which there is a door to allow entry into the property and perhaps some windows. This type of home may lack interior light, which many people find a struggle to cope with. These homes are, however, extremely energy efficient as heat cannot easily escape from them into the surrounding atmosphere. An example of this type of home can be found in the mid-western United States. Home to a family of four, most of the building is hidden inside a small, grass-covered hill, which reduces damage to the landscape. An unexpected issue that can sometimes occur with this kind of home, which has trees and plants growing on top of it, is that the roots can damage the building. However, a special protective material is usually fitted to the building to prevent this from happening.

Other homes are only partly underground, and sections of their structure may appear very similar to more conventional houses from the front. One such property in Spain, for instance, looks exactly like a normal house when viewed from outside, with a typical roof, several windows and a front door facing out onto the road. However, a large amount of the living space is hidden in the hill behind it. As with all underground homes, this astonishing property is far easier to maintain than traditional houses, which is one of the many things that might attract a buyer.

Anyone exploring an underground home for the first time is highly likely to notice a particular characteristic which appeals to many people: the complete lack of background noise. When your home is covered or surrounded by tonnes and tonnes of soil or rock, very little sound can get in from outside. Another feature of underground homes, which is less favourable, is the poor air quality found in many of them. However, for those people who have chosen to buy an underground home, they generally find that there are more benefits to living in such buildings than there are disadvantages.

* 0019655398907 *

Imagine you are going to give a talk about underground homes to your classmates. Use words from the article to help you write some notes.

7

Make short notes under each heading.

Question 8

| | Ben | efits which make underground homes popular: |
|----|-------|---------------------------------------------|
| | • | |
| | • | |
| | • | |
| | • | [4] |
| Qu | estio | n 9 |
| | Disa | advantages of underground homes: |
| | • | |
| | • | |
| | • | [3] |
| | | [Total: 7] |



Exercise 4

Read the article about the importance of feedback, and then answer the questions.

The power of feedback

Imagine you're talking to someone, and you notice that they have an unusual new hairstyle. Would you comment on it? How likely you are to do so depends on things such as who the other person is, the context in which it happens, and even your own personality. In some instances, it can be difficult to know what to say in a situation like this, as you don't want to hurt the person's feelings. In fact, in a recent study, fewer than 3% of people said they would comment on an aspect of someone's appearance if they felt negatively about it.

Apart from issues relating to appearance, feedback is vital for learning and growth. Students need it in order to develop their skills and knowledge. In schools, teachers say that feedback can improve performance. In our personal lives, children may tell a parent that the curry they cooked was too spicy, or parents tell their kids to be more polite. Yet we are often unwilling to provide feedback in these situations too. Researchers who conducted the study mentioned above have proposed that a significant reason for this is that we simply fail to realise how valuable feedback is to the person receiving it.

The research team decided to investigate this theory through a series of experiments. In one, participants were asked to imagine either receiving or giving feedback in different situations: for example, if there were errors in a presentation they had given. In another, they were asked to provide genuine feedback to someone, for instance, telling a friend that they're always late when you arrange to meet. Across the various experiments, fewer than half of the participants wanted to provide feedback when given a choice, while a large majority of them were extremely eager to receive it. Interestingly, receivers generally described the feedback as 'highly valuable'.

What was striking about the study was that even though the data was obtained in a variety of ways, the results were identical. Little account was taken, however, of the effects that differences in the relationships between the people involved could have. For example, feedback from a teacher to a student is going to be very different to feedback between friends. The study also failed to consider how often feedback is given. A friend who is constantly telling you how to improve is likely to become annoying very quickly.

School-based research has identified how important the type of feedback provided can be. If teachers tell pupils specifically where they have gone wrong and how to improve - higher-level feedback - then this often leads to dramatic improvements in performance. General feedback, however – such as giving praise for a piece of work without saying exactly why it was good – may appear to encourage a student yet has little effect on their education.

What these and many other studies have shown is that not all feedback is welcome by all people all of the time. While it is generally valued, this isn't true in every case, so thought must be given to not only what you are going to say, but whether you should be saying it at all. It is also worth remembering that participants in research studies are not observed in real situations, while genuine feedback is given in the real world. We should therefore be cautious about immediately telling someone what they've got wrong and how they can improve. So, in many cases, asking someone if they would like your feedback would be a better starting point.

© UCLES 2024

| 00 19033399009 |
|----------------|
| |

For each question, choose the correct answer, A, B or C, and put a tick (/) in the appropriate

9

Question 10

box.

| | In p | In paragraph 1, the writer suggests that decisions on whether to give negative feedback | | |
|-----|------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|-----|
| | Α | depend on how you're feeling. | | |
| | В | prove easy for most people. | | |
| | С | are influenced by a range of factors. | | [1] |
| Que | stio | n 11 | | |
| | Wha | at does 'this' refer to in line 12? | | |
| | Α | people are often unwilling to provide feedback | | |
| | В | people fail to realise how valuable feedback is | | |
| | С | teachers say that feedback can improve performance | | [1] |
| Que | stio | n 12 | | |
| | In p | aragraph 3, the writer says that | | |
| | Α | the quality of feedback varies according to the situation. | | |
| | В | people have a strong desire to get feedback. | | |
| | С | those giving feedback believe it's not really helping. | | [1] |
| Que | stio | n 13 | | |
| | In p | aragraph 4, the writer says that a strength of the research was th | at | |
| | Α | it analysed situations in which levels of authority vary. | | |
| | В | the different experiments reached the same conclusions. | | |
| | С | the frequency of feedback was taken into consideration. | | [1] |

[Total: 6]

Question 14

| | In paragraph 5, the writer suggests that feedback given in schools should | | | |
|-----|---------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|-----|
| | Α | be a mixture of higher-level and general. | | |
| | В | appear to be positive even when it is critical. | | |
| | С | focus on learners' problems and their solutions. | | [1] |
| Que | estio | n 15 | | |
| | In th | ne final paragraph, what advice does the writer offer about provid | ling feedback? | |
| | Α | Give it at every possible opportunity. | | |
| | В | Approach every situation with care. | | |
| | С | Practise before doing it in reality. | | [1] |
| | | | | |

10



Please turn over for Exercise 5.

11



12 Exercise 5

Question 16



You recently attended an interesting weekend course for teenagers.

Write an email to a friend about the weekend course.

In your email you should:

- · give information about the course
- explain why you wanted to do the course
- say how the course could be better.

Write about 120 to 160 words.

You will receive up to 6 marks for the content of your email, and up to 9 marks for the language used.

| * 0019655399013 * | |
|-------------------|------------|
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | FT-4-1-451 |



Exercise 6

Question 17

Your local newspaper has asked readers to send in articles about whether your town is a good place for teenagers to live. You decide to write an article for the newspaper.

In your article, write about whether you think your town is a good place for teenagers to live.

Here are some comments from your friends:

I think the entertainment here is more for adults than us.

Everything is so expensive in the town centre.

There are lots of places for people our age to meet up.

Getting from one part of town to another is easy.

Now write an article for the local newspaper giving your views.

The comments above may give you some ideas, and you should also use some ideas of your own.

Write about 120 to 160 words.

You will receive up to 6 marks for the content of your article and up to 9 marks for the language used.



| * 0019655399015 * 15 |
|----------------------|
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |

[Total: 15]



* 0019655399016 *

16

BLANK PAGE

Permission to reproduce items where third-party owned material protected by copyright is included has been sought and cleared where possible. Every reasonable effort has been made by the publisher (UCLES) to trace copyright holders, but if any items requiring clearance have unwittingly been included, the publisher will be pleased to make amends at the earliest possible opportunity.

To avoid the issue of disclosure of answer-related information to candidates, all copyright acknowledgements are reproduced online in the Cambridge Assessment International Education Copyright Acknowledgements Booklet. This is produced for each series of examinations and is freely available to download at www.cambridgeinternational.org after the live examination series.

Cambridge Assessment International Education is part of Cambridge Assessment. Cambridge Assessment is the brand name of the University of Cambridge Local Examinations Syndicate (UCLES), which is a department of the University of Cambridge.

